Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
Monday March 17, 2008
SU 313  4-5:55pm
Attending Senators: Al Case, Anne Chambers, Dan DeNeui, Linda Hilligoss, Maggie McClellan, Jean Maxwell, Greg Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Mada Mogan, Laura O’Bryon, Greg Pleva, Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, Kay Sagmiller, Ellen Siem, Matt Stillman, Kemble Yates 

Absent: Cody Bustamante, Prakash Chenjeri, Terry DeHay,  Julie Kochanek, Michael Parker, Jody Waters, Dan Wilson, and Student Rep: Brian Fox.
Visitors: Pat Acklin, Lee Ayers, Mary Jane Cedar Face, Dave Harris, Eric Levin, Sherry Ettlich, Dee Perez, Craig Morris, Paul Steinle, Pete Nordquist, Mary Cullinan, Ed Battistella 
1.  Approval of Minutes from 03-03-08 
Motion to approve from Yates, seconded by Morgan.

Vote: all in favor, none opposed or abstaining

2.  Announcements
Morgan:  USem group has been meeting with professors interested in offering exploration and integration courses for next year.  We are confident that 10 new courses will be approved, and appreciate everyone’s investment of time in this.
Stillman:  NESSE survey is ongoing.  Please encourage your 1st year and senior students to respond.  They will be receiving email reminders in the next few days.  Response rate is higher than last year, and we’re hoping to keep it that way.

Miller:  Update on voting for Constitution changes, with one hour of voting time remaining: the first Amendment is passing, the second one is not passing.  This latter affects several of the folks around the table.  I’d like to personally thank the administrators who are currently serving on Faculty Senate.    

Sagmiller:  Photo essay of faculty on display in the library is in its last week of exhibit.  Don’t miss it.
3.  Comments from President Cullinan 
Just back from Guanajuato, Mexico, a day late due to plane delays. It was an amazing trip- wonderful to meet so many alums who have studied here and gotten their degrees from SOU.  We need to build back our bridges with this university.  Both sides have been distracted recently but now is the time to reconnect.  I met with the Rector (President) and Deans to discuss programs to re-build, as well as scholarship and visa issues.  One of our alumni has pledged $4000/yr for scholarships.  An award ceremony honored those instrumental in past program development: Joe Cox, Steve Reno, Meredith Reynolds. A contingent of people from the Ashland Chamber of Commerce was visiting at the same time and working on sister city relationships.  Juan Carlos Romero Hicks will visit SOU in April and, I hope,  will be available to meet with faculty and students when he is here.  
4.  Comments from Provost Battistella 
· Re-branding Dead Week to emphasize academics has brought forward lots of comments.  Interesting feedback about its replacement, “Quiet Week,” keeps coming in.  
· The SOAR event will occur in May and provides an opportunity to come together and focus on student and faculty scholarship.  Please think about participating in the event.

· Planning to bring the CAS “college hour” idea to the Senate later this spring.
· Met with some folks from the Sloan Foundation a few weeks ago regarding collaboration regarding a technology and business communication grant.
· The “face of the cube” group has been meeting regularly and will soon bring results of its efforts to Senate.

· The Academic Policies Committee will be recommending that TOEFL scores be linked to ILT scores (a test taken by more international students) in order to facilitate more international applications to SOU.

· Initiatives discussed at the OUS board meeting last week included;


-  A graduate policy package involving tuition remission.  Driven by the interests of the larger 
institutions but likely to have some impact on the regionals too.  

-  Development of a program review process involving a 5-year check.  

-  PK-12 initiative led by the Deans of Education


-  RFP re: administrative efficiencies for the OUS system:  what things might be done in 
a 
consolidated fashion?  No immediate agenda, just an effort to get consultation beginning on this.  


-  OUS proposal on sustainability, with a workshop in April to share what is being done on 
different campuses.

· Regarding budget information:  The Chancellor told Provost Council that we will not be getting the first part of the compensation package this year. There is more worry now about a recession.  But at the same time, while he was seeking to lower our expectations, the Chancellor said that policy development should continue until specifically stopped by the Legislature. 
5.  No Advisory Council Report (group did not meet)  

6.  No Student Senate Report: Brian Fox was not present, probably because of a final exam.
Action Items
7.   Proposal from CBL Advisory Committee to become a Faculty Senate Committee 
Dee Perez provided the “Bylaws language” description requested last time, specifying committee membership.  Because the Bylaws are currently under revision to take account of last year’s university re-structuring, the membership proposed is based on the old administrative structure (see handout).  A committee with five members and some ex-officio members is envisioned. However, when Section 1 of the Bylaws is revised, the membership structure of all committees will need to be re-visited, including this one.  Thus if the Senate supports this proposal in principle, it could decide to approve it now and fine-tune committee membership in the future.
Maxwell:  Senate committees usually have six seats (rather than five) so that rotation of three year terms can be accommodated.  Secondly, the Committee on Committees has found that seats dedicated to a particular group are difficult to fill, especially through all-campus volunteer calls.  When seating is open, the first goal of the Committee on Committee is always to obtain a diverse representation.

Discussion followed regarding whether the proposed membership of the committee was intended to be dedicated to faculty or not.  

Dee Perez:  Our first priority is to have a broad representation.  We would like to have a critical mass of faculty, plus other people.  We are very willing to follow Senate recommendations on membership.
Morgan:  A general question:  as we are looking at committees, is there any differentiation in how committees relate to Senate?  We should clarify this, as it comes up a lot in committee work.  Committees propose policy; if the Senate approves it, does it then stand, or is something more needed?  I feel that we need clarification regarding the power and responsibility of committees.
Battistella:  The tasks of each campus committee and taskforce have recently been specified, as well as who the administrative contact is and which of them report to Senate.  The goal should be for each committee to plan their activities a year ahead and to confer with the Senate Chair in advance as to when they need to get on the agenda.  This would allow the Advisory Council to spend more time talking about actual issues, rather than agenda planning.  However, there is still some overlap in what committees do, and we need to clarify who handles what and consolidate tasks.

Sagmiller moved to approve the existence of the CBL Committee as a formal Faculty Senate committee.  Seconded by Maxwell.

Discussion followed about the effect of adding yet another committee when existing committees were proving difficult to fill.  However, it was recognized that a cadre of faculty dedicated to CBL already existed and could be relied on to participate.  Some general discussion also developed regarding handpicking committee members based on their particular expertise and background.  For some committees, a broad distribution of members was important while others mainly needed members who had great enthusiasm for the committee’s task.  

Yates:  Senate Committees are not interest groups. We want people to be dedicated and interested but the Committee on Committees makes the final choice of members, based on prioritized interests on the forms provided.  

Maxwell: Within the last couple of years, 90% of people are seated on their first choice of committee.

Vote that the CBL committee be approved as a Faculty Senate Committee.  All in favor, none 
opposed or abstaining.
8.  Approval of Graduate Faculty List – Graduate Council/Eric Levin 
Miller:  As was noted last time, this is a work in progress.  Approving this will provide a starting point for the Graduate Council’s work.
Motion to approve the graduate faculty list by Yates, seconded by Hilligoss.


Vote:  All in favor, none opposed or abstaining.  

Discussion Items
9.  Curriculum Committee Course/Degree Approvals -- Pete Nordquist 
A list of new courses, together with a new Degree Option in the Business Administration major, had been presented by the Curriculum Committee for Senate consideration. 
Discussion focused at first on issues involved in cross-listing courses taught by different departments, specifically the proposed new course, BA 448/548 Mediation and Conflict Management, which is to be cross-listed with COMM and PSY 448 (but without connection to COMM 455, which has the same name.) The following points were made:
· Nordquist explained that this change sought to replace soft-numbered courses with hard-numbered ones, as is supposed to happen after three years.

· Battistella clarified that the general rule is that revenue for a course goes to the department paying for the course.  However, additional concerns exist regarding marketing and protecting SCH.  He suggested that making similar courses inter-changeable would free up faculty to teach other things.  
· Nordquist said that the Curriculum Committee had been advised that cross-listed courses need not have the same number across departments, though they should have the same description and name.  Across campus, the 407 course on conflict mediation has 18 different prefixes.  However, he will check about the connection to COMM 455 (see below).
· Ruggerio noted that Jon Lange, instructor for the Mediation and Conflict Management course in Comunication, had subdivided it into COMM 407 and 455.
[Subsequent clarification from Jon Lange (via Nordquist): latest revision of COMM courses concerning the topic of Conflict Mediation include the following.  There is a small amount of overlap in all three courses.

COMM 460 Negotiation: focuses on the negotiation process in group, business, labor, political and international contexts

COMM 455 Conflict Resolution: focuses on resolving one's own conflicts; one unit of the course examines intervening in other's conflicts 

COMM 448 Mediation and Conflict Management: focuses on intervening in other's conflicts (which was previously the topic of COMM 407); some portions of the course address resolving one's own conflicts]

· Steinle wondered why we even do cross-listing and whether it is a good idea.  For example, why couldn’t a major just require students to take a course in another department under the existing departmental prefix and number. He concluded that cross-listing mainly facilitates marketing, by making it clear that another version of the course exists.

· Sagmiller followed up with a formal request to the Curriculum committee to review cross listing practices across campus and provide a recommendation to the Senate on whether this should be continued: i. e., why not use cross requirements rather than cross list courses?

· Stillman said that cross-listing is not needed for CAPP or degree audit.  Banner can distinguish between cross-listed courses, so Banner need not be the basis for decision.  
Chambers requested clarification regarding the Certificate in Nonprofit Management: 
a) why affiliation with the American Humanics Consortium was being discontinued, and 
b) why this Certicate’s non-business electives were being decreased in favor of more required Business courses. 
Dave Harris responded that both changes were made in consultation with the nonprofit advisory board, with the goal of best preparing students for employment.  Continuing affiliation with American Humanics was not seen as worth the cost, especially for West coast students like ours.  Secondly, reducing non-business electives would not narrow the exposure of Business majors to courses in other areas.  Harris said that 55% of Business students’ credit hours are taken outside the School of Business, and that 95% of Business majors are taking minors outside the School of Business (rather than just Business-related Certificates).  Harris affirmed the importance he places on Business majors taking as many classes as possible outside of Business.  

Lastly, discussion turned to the new management of Aging Services option for the Bachelors Degree in Business.

· Nordquist affirmed that the Curriculum Committee felt very comfortable about approving this option after Dave Harris and Curt Bacon provided clarification.  They were persuaded that, while the temporary employee solution is new to the university, this is a practice commonly used in real businesses.  The option will have a two year trial period; at the end of this time, if the program proves viable, a full time faculty will be hired.

· Yates spoke in support:  if the program continues after two years, an APSOU employee would be hired.  Appropriate safeguards are in place, he felt, and the program has a chance to develop into something beyond a PRS program.

· Harris said that Business hoped to partner with Psychology Department in the future regarding a gerontology program.
Miller:  Remaining questions and discussion of this option will be moved to the April 7th Senate meeting because of time constraints. 
10.  Allocations for Carpenter I  Awards (requested action item)-- Al Case 
Miller: Penny Thorpe asked that we suspend the two week rule so that applicants can hear results before spring break.

Case:  As per the handout from Bill Elliott, chair of the Faculty Development Committee, support for three applicants was approved.  There is a large amount of money left over for Carpenter II grants.  There were five applicants altogether; the two not approved were more suited for Professional Development Grants instead because their proposals involved individual research rather than post-graduate work.

Yates:  OHSU nursing is grandfathered into this, right?  Is this because there is no equivalent category of support for OHSU?  

Case:  Yes, but the OHSU applicant is also applying to take a post-graduate course of study.

Yates moved to suspend the two-week rule so that a vote could be taken today re: approval of these allocations.  Seconded by DeNeui.


Vote:  All in favor, none opposed or abstaining.

Sagmiller moved to approve the Carpenter I grants as presented.  Seconded by Morgan.


Vote:  All in favor, none opposed or abstaining.

Back to discussion items: 
11.  Continuation of Discussion on Section 4.000 of the Faculty Bylaws – Sherry Ettlich 
Ettlich:  I met with Senate Chair Greg Miller and Provost Battistella and we decided that this topic cannot be wrapped up in the 15 minutes remaining, so it will need to be continued on a future agenda.  Today I would like to defer discussion of the Director/Coordinator title issue and instead focus attention on Sections 4.200 (Department Chair) and 4.500 (Personnel Committee).  Can we come to some agreement on these?  Please do note the information I sent you about the Director title, since it will be relevant for a future meeting.  
Regarding 4.200 (Department Chairs), primary changes are summarized in the attachments sent out with the Senate Minutes. 
Miller: regarding 4.420, “to assure that 1/3 of the chairs were newly elected.”  Is this phrased so that an election must involve, or only involve, one third of chairs.  Does this prohibit a department from holding an election if more than one third of the chairs would be involved as a result?  
Rubenson:  Perhaps this should be changed to read “shall to attempt to assure” instead, to create more flexibility?

Ettlich:  How about if we strike “no more than” and replace it with “approximately no more than 1/3 of the chairs in any given year are new to the position”?  I will continue to wordsmith this further before the next meeting.
Discussion then turned to clarifying Section 4.22: if a coordinator receives release time, does this come from the allocation specified for the department’s chair?  

Ettlich clarified (via reference to the Collective Bargaining Agreement) that specified release time is allocated to the department as a whole, not to the department chair personally.  For example, if the department chair could not take the full release time allocated, it could be used for someone assisting them. The CBA indicates "normal release" and there is no upper limit.  The amounts allocated were based on reviewing current departments and determining what a typical department should need.  Additional release may be negotiated with the Dean for those departments that are atypical. The key is to have workload match release.
· Rubenson acknowledged that while the overall goal might be to match release time with workload, this Section’s wording does not do this well enough.  Would like to see coordinator release added on officially.  
· Ettlich:  When we bargained with the administration, it was agreed that when the workload justifies more than the standard release time allocated, the department should make an appeal to the Dean for an increase.  In complex departments, this was thought to be an especially relevant possibility.  If higher workload can be demonstrated, but an increase in release time is not granted, then the situation can be grieved under APSOU.  
· Battistella recalled that in the bargaining negotiations, concern was expressed regarding release time slippage.  It is important to look at exceptions in the context of the work plans approved by the Provost.  

· Rubenson expressed skepticism that the release time that many departments need for work done by coordinators is actually supportable via the official allocation granted to chairs.  The release essential for coordinators to do program work will simply not be available.  Bylaws language that makes the right thing to do an exception, or takes grieving to resolve a problem, cannot be the right language.
· Ruggerio pointed out that the size of the department does not always correlate with the complexity of the department, and the latter should also be considered in allocating release time.
· DeNeui wondered what would happen if the Dean did not agree to a department’s request for a “negotiated” increase in release time.  
· Ettlich commented that most departments broke even or gained release time under the new rules.  SSPC’s allocation did decrease, but this department can make an argument for more release time.  LLP’s also dropped, but an adjustment re: their request has already been reached.
Discussion then turned to the appropriate place to deal with workload issues.  Was this the Collective Bargaining Agreement, which is revisable every two years?  Or was this through the Bylaws, which is changeable but more enduring?  No clear resolution on this question was reached.

Ettlich finally proposed that the wording of Section 4.22 B, Release Time, could be simplified to just stipulate that “Departments shall be provided adequate release time for assigned administrative duties, as specified in the Collective Bargaining Agreement.  (See CBA Article 8 for current minimums.)”  Other details currently specified could be omitted.  
However, Rubenson pointed out that this wording loses the distinction between the actual CBA requirement itself re: release time and how this is implemented by the institution.

Note: After the meeting, Ettlich and Rubenson devised the following possible alternative wording for Section 4.22B: "The Collective Bargaining Agreement specifies administrative release for Departments (see CBA Article 8 for current minima).  Departments shall be provided adequate release time for the performance of all assigned administrative duties."
The time was now 5:55.  Many Senators had left.  The Chair suspended further discussion until the next Senate meeting.  Ettlich will send out revised language for this Section before the next meeting.
